Through the "bible belt": LGBT rights in USA.

Abstract

The law system in the United States, being the complex organization that it is, remains a difficult path to general equality for all. Even though rights and perception for LGBQ and transgender people have slowly evolved during the twentieth century, the most remarkable changes started taking place just a few years ago, under Barack Obama's administration, starting in 2009 and ending in 2017, that presented with the «most significant advances in gay rights in United States history». But when looking at the "borders" of the different states, we can see that, depending on the government in place, the perception of transgender people is completely different from one place to another, and that has implications on the way the individuals are treated. From a political point of view, what future is awaiting the rights of transgender people, especially under Trump's administration and his conservative agenda? In parallel, an important topic that finds itself being raised among the grounds of the different points of views shaking the LGBT movements is the paradox of categorizations: if the laws promoting equal rights can only be enforced through labelling that brings necessary recognition of each individual, how can one escape the "border" of the heteronormative and binary perception of gender identity? The paper will focus on the constantly-changing laws and perception of the LGBTQ community, looking into a parallel of the social and political status between the states of Oregon and Alabama, taking in account both the progress and setback concerning LGBTQ rights.

1. LGBTQ recognition: not just a left/right issue

In 1868, the Fourteenth Amendment to the U.S. Constitution was ratified and stated in Section 1:

«No State shall make or enforce any law which shall abridge the privileges or immunities of citizens of the United States; nor shall any State deprive any person of life, liberty, or property, without due process of law ; nor deny any person within its jurisdiction the equal protection of the law» (US Constitution, 14th amendment).

This section is considered to be the first step toward future ruling regarding equality of individuals throughout the years that followed, in the United States – given that it involves every American citizen, it also implicitly evokes the rights of transgender people.

However, the law system in the United States being the complex organization that it is, remains a difficult path to general equality for all. When it comes to understanding the situation of transgender people in the United States in this day and age, it is first of all important to understand every aspect of the life of a transgender person, depending on every form of discrimination they might face. For years now, intersectional feminism has attempted to shed light on these complex issues by reminding us that to fully understand the situation of any LGBTQ individual in this world, the first step is to take in account every form of discrimination one might encounter, whether it be gender-related discrimination, racism, xenophobia, homophobia, sexism or all of those together.

Regarding those discriminations and the social violence it implies, the LGBTQ community, and pro-LGBTQ associations and activists have fought for many years for a better representation of the community in Society, equal rights in the law, asking for social justice and logical punishments related to discriminating acts, for example, when it comes to discrimination within the workplace or mistreatment as a result of bias against them (Arriola, 2013). Even though rights and perception of LGBQ and transgender people have slowly evolved during the twentieth century, the most remarkable changes started taking place just a few years ago, under Barack Obama's administration, starting in 2009 and ending in 2017, that presented with the most significant advances in gay rights in United States history (Gerstein, 2015). More specifically, Obama participated in the enactment of a federal law requiring protection for the LGBT community against hate crimes and discrimination, with a focus on transgender youth (The White House Fact Sheet, 2016). As transgender rights evolve in the United States, a few different problematics see themselves being lifted not only by the officials putting the new laws in place but also by the civil rights activists, the LGBTQ community itself and Society as a whole (Keck, 2009). For example, when looking at different states, we can see that depending on the government in place – more or less conservative – the perception of transgender people is completely different from one place to another, and that has implications on the way these individuals are treated (Stein, 2012). From a political point of view, what future is awaiting the rights of transgender people, especially under Trump's administration and his conservative agenda? In parallel, an important topic that finds itself being raised among the grounds of the different points of views shaking the LGBT movements is the paradox of categorizations: if the laws promoting equal rights can only be enforced through labelling that brings necessary recognition of each individual, how can one escape the heteronormative and binary perception of gender identity? (Montgomery and Stewart, 2012).

2. Laws as safe space builders

When looking at transgender rights, we must first look into gay and lesbian rights. Indeed, when it comes to the LGBTQ community, the first form of homophobia recognized as such is the blind denial of the sole existence of gay and lesbian individuals (Trappolin, Gasparini and Wintemute, 2012). The refusal to admit the existence of homosexuality can be done in many different ways – it doesn't have to be an official denial, but it comes in forms that some people consciously or unconsciously perpetuate. A common example of homosexuality denial is the way homosexual women are generally perceived in society. In a patriarchal heteronormative system, there is no place for homosexual women unless in an oversexualized atmosphere pornography for example. However, acquiring basic human rights helps to lift the gay community to equal grounds with the rest of society, putting light on their existence in itself, forcing the law and society to refocus their perception of the « norms » they abide by (Trappolin, Gasparini and Wintemute, 2012).

The change of focus on gay rights throughout the years has had a direct impact on the perception we have of transgender people. This is why, in 2011, when the *Defense of Marriage Act* was deemed unconstitutional not only by president Obama but also by the Supreme Court, the tables started to slowly turn for the entire LGBTQ community (Roberts and Siddiqui, 2015). Indeed, that act, signed by president Bill Clinton in 1996 constituted a barrier for same-sex marriage on the basis of marriage-related morals (Savage and Stolberg, 2011).

When same-sex marriage became legal on account of federal-level law, the space given to gays and lesbians became a little safer. And this change of focus led to the possibility of a larger understanding of gender issues in general, opening the way to the implementation of anti-discrimination laws and the promotion of equality among all American citizens, including non-binary gender and gender fluid identified, transgender and queer individuals.

As open-mindedness grows concerning sexual orientation differences, the take on transgender issues slowly follows those steps. But when it comes to the situation of transgender people, the first step is to be recognized as, first of all, existing beings, so that they can claim their rights – the second step

is to have their peers recognize and respect the gender by which they identify, and moreover have it be respected in every different aspect of their life. Nevertheless, the situation for transgender people is still very complicated, from a legal and social point of view, especially in a country such as the United States, that has developed its system on conservative morals and values that reflect the Christian foundations on which it was built (Graham, Haidt and Nosek, 2009).

3. Alabama and the *Title IX*

Out of the fifty states in the United States, only 14 states officially provide positive laws (antidiscriminatory laws or laws that promote equality) when it comes to transgender equality. We find a majority, with 23 states, that represent a widespread negative gender identity policy tally, implying that those states either don't make any effort to enforce federal law or actually put in place different laws and rulings that go against gender and transgender equality-related laws even though they were instated by the Supreme Court (Report, 2015).

A good example here is the reinterpretation and guidance to *Title IX*, portion of the United States Education Amendments (Overview of Title IX, 2015) going against gender discrimination in schools, that was first put in place to enforce gender equality between girls and boys and offer equal opportunities to girls. But its reinterpretation, in 2016 by Obama's administration, was simple yet game-changing: because it is not specified in the act, the guidance underlines the fact that Title IX involves just as well cis-gender (that identify to the gender they were assigned to at birth) and transgender individuals (Kriegbaum, 2017). Therefore, under this act, protection of gender equality involves every human being that might be a victim of gender-related discrimination, urging schools and workplaces to follow the guidance to *Title IX* as a way to create a safe space for transgender people and include them in society while taking in account the way they identify or their non-binary gender. However, after the issuing of this guidance by Obama's administration, a certain number of states chose to ignore it or go against it. Indeed, whether it is a simple guidance or a federal law that the whole nation must abide by, some conservative states often find ways to avoid having to respect it. In website like lgbtmap.org it is possible to find different and daily updated mappings of LGBT rights and equality throughout US giving specific details about the laws depending on the different states. So, for a better understanding of the differences that can separate one state from another in the US, it is useful to take a comparative look at the maps of the two states, Alabama and Oregon, that each represent an American landmark for two very different perspectives on gender-related matters. Alabama is known to be one of the most conservative states of the country, with a republican government in place counting Kay Ivey as the governor, and two senators Richard Shelby and Luther Strange. Richard Shelby represents the general political atmosphere in Alabama through his ultraconservative and religious values that led him to actively participate in the trials against Obama's rulings, with the idea to go against specific laws as in same-sex marriage and anti-discrimination laws (Terkel, 2015).

As a matter of fact, at a close look to those LGBT maps, it is possible to notice that Alabama shows consistency when it comes to «negative laws», which represent either the lack of anti-discrimination laws, or worse, the presence of discriminating laws. In this case, the reason why Alabama is one of the least safe place for LGBT individuals is because of the conservative values directly linked to religion, the state itself being geographically positioned in the middle of the «Bible belt» (Rosenberg, 2017), showing a very strong presence of protestant and catholic faith among the population. Indeed,

the difference between a law ruled by the Supreme Court, supposedly applicable nationwide, and the actual enforcement of this law state-by-state represents specifically the issue that individuals face when demanding justice, depending on their personal situation and the political values promoted by the government in place in the State they live in.

If the Supreme Court makes same-sex marriage legal nationwide, then by federal laws, every State must hold up to it. However, in order to avoid having to enforce such a law that goes against their values, the political figures in charge in Alabama can block the process of the implementation of the law by joining the counter-trial (which they did), which will result in slowing it down until the new ruling. Unofficially, however, on the grounds of the State, among the citizens themselves, we can see that they find multiple different ways to counter gender-equality and gay and lesbian rights.

Let's look at the guidance to *Title IX*, that wasn't a new law in itself but simply a reinterpretation of the text, asking government officials, schools, employers to understand the difficulties met by transgender people and find ways to make these spaces safer for them. For example, by following this new guidance, a certain number of schools in the United States saw themselves allowing transgender teenagers and children to use the bathrooms reserved to the gender they identify as, and not the one they were assigned to at birth (Overview of Title IX, 2015). If the federal law dictates that discrimination is unconstitutional, *Title IX* could seem to be stating the obvious: making anyone unsafe because of their gender, gender identification or sexual orientation should be punishable by law.

However, in a republican and conservative state such as Alabama, there are ways to go around these laws, that they defend with arguments such as freedom of religion – and therefore the moral rules that go with it – or safety issues, stating that letting transgender people use any bathroom they want is dangerous for the rest of the population. From a social point of view, what lies beneath this last argument is directly linked to the sexist perception of gender differences and sexuality. Indeed, when it comes to safety for the rest of the population, the most commonly used example is that transgender women using the same bathroom as young girls puts these young girls in danger of sexual assault (Doyle, Rees and Titus 2015).

In 2016 a man from Alabama was arrested for filming a woman in a bathroom (Sims, 2016) and what the comments to the episode suggested was the idea that transgender women are actually *men disguised as women* and there is a sort of "fear" of these "men" entering the bathrooms and sexually assaulting women. This fear can be explained by the social construct we all have been brought up in and the extreme perceptions of genders that define us unconsciously: we see men as sexual predators that cannot control their sexual urges, and women as everlasting victims of those predators (Golkowski, 2016). Even though this can be explained by the rape-culture environment that marks the foundations of our Society, and therefore could give good reason to these fears, by labelling women and young girls as obvious victims, we also participate in locking them up in that one box.

According to the studies of Mogul, Ritchie and Withlock (2011), what happens is that in this way we lock men up in that one box of "predators", as if they couldn't help it, this way justifying the actions of rapists and actual sexual predators by the sole fact that they dispose of a penis. It also implements in our minds that if a man and a woman find themselves in the same bathroom, there will necessarily be sexual tension and/or assault, and this is why separation is nearly obligatory. The notion of safety is already in place – we separate men and women's bathrooms, assuming that it is unsafe for both genders to share the same room for private matters, which is already problematic by itself. Adding to this, the issue here is that this fear comes from the misinterpretation of what being transgender is.

The lack of information concerning transgender people has a direct impact on the way we perceive them socially: transgender women are hereby not considered to be women, but as the previously mentioned episode of the bathroom told, they are men in disguise. It's important to remember that the social perception of transgender individuals is directly linked to the government in place and the efforts that are made to inform people – if no such efforts are made, the cycle takes place: the political decisions are backed up by the state's population, and the population's perception is confirmed by the actions taken by the government. What is considered to be a "negative equality state", comes from a list that covers different aspects: if transgender individuals are not protected from bullying and discrimination in schools; cannot access medically-necessary healthcare; cannot change the name and gender marker on their identification; can be unfairly fired, evicted or kicked out of public places. Alabama ticks all these boxes one way or another (LGBT Rights in Alabama, 2017). Indeed, the most important part to focus on is the topic of protection and the state of Alabama actively goes against this by implementing laws promoting religious freedom, giving different religious-based centers, as in adoption, family and health centers, the right to discriminate based on their own religious beliefs (Johnson 2017). Given the heavy and damaging consequences that can be brought by every kind of discrimination, being protected is the first step towards equality. Indeed, multiple civil rights activist groups for LGBT people were first of all founded with the goal to give protection and make the world safer for these individuals, which comes down to basic human rights (Mogul et alii, 2011; Thoreson,, 2016a).

As we research transgender rights in general in different states, we can see that every group and association has an important reminder : transgender people as a minority already find themselves in a complicated psychological and physical situation from the start, given that they are non-conforming to the « norms » dictated by Society – discriminating actions are particularly damaging in this sense that they add on to the potential suffering of an individual by creating isolation which can lead to living in secrecy, eventually to self-hatred, self-harm and deep emotional issues (Thoreson, 2016b) So the first burden carried by protection laws comes down to teaching transgender people that they should be allowed to express themselves and be respected for who they are and how they identify – however for transgender youth, growing up in a generally religious and conservative area, it can be very difficult to first of all understand what they are going through and love themselves, and have their relatives understand it and support them.

The hypocrisy one come across in states like Alabama, is that if federal law is existent, it is not necessarily enforced in practice – other laws are put in place in order to block the ones that don't fit the government's values. For example, even though same-sex marriage is legal from a national point of view and the State has to respect it, giving the right to discriminate based on religious beliefs helps block that law and perpetuates homophobia within the State (Johnson, 2017).

On the same level, Alabama doesn't provide any kind of protection for LGBT individuals, which means that in the eye of the law, if a transgender person finds himself or herself discriminated on the basis of his or her gender identification or appearance, the person discriminating will not be punished on those grounds but only on the potential act of violence, whether it be physical or verbal (Keck, 2009). The violence against transgender people doesn't therefore need to be an official form of discrimination but finds its roots in the sole absence of anti-discrimination laws that could stop said violence from taking place. For example, in Alabama, there are no non-discrimination laws when it comes to the different aspects of a person's life, the following are simply inexistent non-discrimination laws on employment, housing, public accommodations, credit and lending, policies for state employees making it very difficult for LGBT people to have their rights respected and be

treated the same way as non-LGBT individuals when it comes to basic and practical living matters (Keck 2009). Adding to this list the negative laws that are implemented, participating in discrimination: State Religious Exemptions Laws (RFRAs), that exempt different religious organizations from respecting federal law.

4. Oregon: the State of Kate Brown and the Trump's effects

In Oregon, the different associations that have been fighting for LGBT rights and representation have been met with a progressive political agenda through a mainly democratic government presided by Kate Brown, governor of Oregon (Phillips, 2016) – who happens to be the very first openly bisexual political figure and therefore LGBT person elected in the United States with that information known previously to the election. With a relatively high gender identity policy tally, Oregon is one of the most progressive states in the country when it comes to transgender rights. Indeed, where Alabama pushes against protection of transgender individuals, Oregon leads the path to a full length list of protection laws granting transgender people safety and equal legal rights. Oregon is considered a State in which the basic needs are almost all met, in the sense of basic human rights, however as long as the list is not complete, LGBT members still don't see themselves being treated as equal to non-LGBT individuals (Report, 2015). Nevertheless, if we look at the progress in Oregon, before, during and after Obama, we can see positive results that remain rare in the country (Wilson, 2016). In 2007, the Oregon Equality Act was signed into law, banning discrimination in employment, housing, and public accommodations based on both sexual orientation and gender identity. In 2014, state officials announced that Oregon Medicaid would shortly begin covering hormone therapy and other treatments related to gender reassignment, providing health care and a more secure system for transgender individuals going through transition (Tims, 2014) and in 2015 Oregon became the third state in the country to ban conversion therapy (Report, 2015). These are some of the rulings signed into law over the past years in Oregon that were not only following the paths toward gender equality and LGBT rights but also enforcing them in practice, making sure that through anti-discrimination laws, these same rulings would truly take effect in the day-to-day life of the LGBT community (Theriault, 2015). However, if Oregon is one of the first states to go so far in LGBT rights, it is since 2016 the first and only state to this day that has passed into law the right for a resident to legally change their gender to 'non-binary' (Parks, 2016). This step represents a very strong and revolutionary move when it comes to equality among all citizens within the State. Indeed, putting aside the importance of gender assignment when it comes to official paperwork and recognition among Society, can have a longterm impact of great importance on the perception we have of gender today.

Oregon has opened the door to the possibility of limiting gender-related bias and transgender discrimination by accepting the non-binary identification or the simple fact of not having to mention one's gender on an official legal level. By doing so Oregon definitely distances itself from Alabama, when one State is trying to push forward, using the law to provide equal treatment to all the 'non-conforming' citizens, and the other is trying to pull backwards and is using the law in every way possible to limit the rights of the LGBT community and insist on the standard norms of being and living that are well-known to the conservative parties.

Moreover, when political figures inside the government of Alabama are still fighting against the different rulings brought by the administration under Obama's presidency that ended in January 2017 a lot has already changed for the transgender community. Indeed, under Trump's presidency, in just

a few months, the progress that had been made has given its place to setback on a lot of different important issues regarding the LGBT community (Sherer and Savage, 2017). Even though president Trump officially shows as supportive, his actions and their impact say otherwise. On the website of *transequality.org*, it is possible to find an important list of the different actions taken by Trump's administration since he was elected. Not only the official actions, in regards to the law, but also the different political figures he appointed within his government that have had homophobic and transphobic speeches.

5. The changing forms of discrimination

The website *basicrights.org*, that deploys among different American states, is a civil rights activist group that shares information on (among other topics) national transgender rights in the United States, with the idea of spreading information about every aspect of a transgender person's life: health, work, family, school and the difficulties they might face in every kind of situation. The work done by the different civil rights activist organizations is a way not only to promote equality for all but also simply to provide information on the lives of LGBTQ individuals. They also remind us that discrimination never comes in just one form, transgender people are not necessarily targeted only for their gender identification, but depending on each individual they can also be targeted for the various aspects of their identity. For example, a member of the LGBTQ community, as well as being discriminated on the basis of their non-conformity to gender binary perception or their sexual orientation, they can also be discriminated on the color of their skin, their religious beliefs, their appearance if not conform to regular beauty standards (looks, weight, height), origins, age, etc.

In other words, a senior transgender person will encounter different forms of discrimination than a young black transgender person. In the same way that a Muslim transgender woman will suffer of different forms of discrimination that of a Christian transgender man (Peoples, 2017).

These issues are precisely what Trump's administration sheds light on by activating all sorts of forms of discrimination through the hate-speeches and actions shown by the president himself. Indeed, between February and May 2017, multiple decisions were made that have and will continue to have a considerable negative impact on the situations of transgender people in the United States. For example, the Department of Justice took back quite a few rulings that were going towards equal healthcare for transgender people and cancelled the guidance to *Title IX* that was promoting equality and protection for transgender students in school. Soon after, numerous departments such as the Department of Health and Human Services, the Department of Housing and Urban Development, the Justice and Labor Departments, etc (Sherer and Savage, 2017). All came to cancel, retract or abandon different rulings, surveys, research programs on LGBT youth, homeless LGBT individuals, senior LGBT citizens, anti-discrimination laws, protection of transgender individuals in their workplaces etc. not only taking a step back in the legal help that is much needed for these communities but also showing the country that the change of administration truly can have a direct impact on the life of American transgender and LGB citizens throughout the country (Cooper, 2017).

Trump's presidency has only just started and the setback to federal laws and nationwide help for transgender children, teenagers and adults has already shown in various and important ways. The impact of these political changes lead to a social backdrop reminding us that depending on the administration in place, the level of discrimination and hate crimes will necessarily follow within society and among individuals.

This proves to be very true when we take a look at the hate-crime rate in the United States against transgender people. In fact, the 2015 US Transgender survey, led by the NCTE (National Center for Transgender Equality) shows that 1 out of 10 transgender people had been physically attacked based on their gender identity (Report, 2015). Within the victims, as it is important to take in account nationality and skin color, we can see that it is more specifically black transgender women who are the most targeted victims of abuse, physical violence, rape and murder - showing that bias against transgender people is also intertwined with racism. The HRC (human rights campaign) is considered to be the largest national LGBT civil rights and gives out a list of transgender victims of hate crime every year (Collins, 2016). In 2016, in the United States, 22 transgender individuals were killed and were recognized as hate crime victims targeted for their gender identity. Since January 2017, 13 transgender people found death in the same circumstances. Civil rights organizations such as HRC explain that as much as they will continue fighting and can see slow progress, the bias against nonbinary individuals is still very present and violent. Since Trump was invested president, the way he has led his administration and the politicians he appointed in his government for the first few months of his presidency that took effect in January 2017, theirs has been a very important showcase of anti-LGBT speeches and actions - as we have seen earlier, with the withdrawal of numerous laws put in place to protect LGBT individuals. The issue is that in a context where intolerance, homophobia, and sexism are already the cause for a great number of acts of violence and killings, if the administration in place takes no action against - or worse, enforces - discriminations, the hatred among citizens grows as well. Indeed, since January 2017, the civil rights group Basic Rights shows on their website that there has been a skyrocketing rate of anti-Muslimism violence, anti-black violence, anti-LGBT violence. Among the victims, there is a majority of colored women and transgender women (Basic Rights Oregon, 2017).

Xenophobia and sexism play a big role in the kind of discrimination and violence that takes place for each and every individual that is targeted. That is why labelling can help in these situations, given that if we are talking about transgender rights, it helps for recognition and visibility to consider all transgender as a community. However, this labelling, as important as it might be to promote equal rights and be heard in Society, it is also eventually damaging because we tend to consider a person through just one aspect of their identity when every person is always more than that, and the complexity of who they are must be taken in account in every form of violence they might face. Under Obama, the LGBT community had more visibility than under any other presidential administration to this day, from 2009 to 2017 LGBT rights truly progressed from a national point of view and that progress shows in federal law. The simple fact that the Supreme Court took action in this stance goes to show that the country is slowly growing towards a less conservative perception of gender and sexual orientation.

However, it is still extremely fragile – and given the constant fight between right-wing, religious, conservatives and the different civil rights organizations pleading for equality, every state is always at risk of going backwards instead of forward, by playing with the complexities of the law.

Looking at the situation today in the United States for transgender people, it goes to show that the progress found under Obama is constantly at risk of being diminished and cancelled by Trump's administration. Not only that, but the sole atmosphere of his campaign, and the values that are promoted by the president himself and political entourage represent a dangerous trigger for violence and hate crimes, justifying by their speeches the anti-LGBT hatred spread through the country and giving reason to violent behavior. Nevertheless, an important fact happened in these days of dark: in May 2017, the first ever transgender hate crime prosecution took place in the United States,

sentencing Joshua Vallum, from Mobile (Alabama) to 49 years in prison for the murder of 17-year old Mercedes Williamson, killed for being a transgender woman. Vallum confessed her crime happened in 2015, saying that he was motivated by the fear of how he would have be judged by a gang members for having a relationship with a trans woman (Quinn, 2016). This case, representative of the very real violence encountered by transgender people on a daily basis, is also a historical and key moment in the United States law, with the recognition of transgender hate crimes on a federal level, by the Department of Justice. So, even under a dangerously conservative regime such as Trump's, it is important to keep an eye on the progress in the law, that remains the most influential system on the path to equality.

Bibliographical notes

Arriola Elvia. 2013. "Gendered Inequality: Lesbians, Gays, and Feminist Legal Theory", *Berkeley Journal of Gender, Law & Justice*, 9(1) http://scholarship.law.berkeley.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1081&context=bglj

"Basic Rights Oregon", 2017 http://www.basicrights.org/

Collins, Keith. (2016), "Are hate crimes really on the rise in America? Here's a guide to the data", *Quartz*, Nov 26, 2016 <u>https://qz.com/843834/are-hate-crimes-really-on-the-rise-in-america-heres-a-guide-to-the-data/</u>

Cooper, H. (2017), "Transgender people can still serve from now, US military says", *New York Times*, July 27, 2017 <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/27/us/politics/white-house-lgbt-rights-military-civil-rights-act.html?mcubz=0</u>

Doyle, Carol M., Rees, Amy A., Titus, Tana L. (2015), "Perceptions of Same-Sex Relationships and Marriage as Gender Role Violations: An Examination of Gendered Expectations (Sexism)", *Journal of Homosexuality* Vol. 62, Iss. 11.

Gerstein, Josh. (2015), "Will SCOTUS (Supreme Court of The United States) cement Obama's gay right legacy?", *The Global Politico*, Jan, 17,2015 <u>http://www.politico.com/story/2015/01/supreme-court-gay-marriage-barack-obama-114356</u>

Golkowski, Nina. (2016), "KKK is using transgender bathroom controversy to recruit new members", *The Huffington Post*, May 24, 2016,

http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/kkk-fliers-target-transgenders_us_574447ede4b045cc9a71d9b0

Graham, Jesse, Haidt Johnatan, Nosek Brian.(2009), "Liberals and conservatives rely on different sets of moral foundations", *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 96(5):1029-46. http://projectimplicit.net/nosek/papers/GHN2009.pdf

Mapping Transequality, <u>http://www.lgbtmap.org/mapping-trans-equality</u>

Johnson, Chris. (2017), "Alabama guv to sign anti LGBT adoption of religious freedom bill", *The Washington Blade*, April 19, 2017 <u>http://www.washingtonblade.com/2017/04/19/anti-lgbt-religious-freedom-adoption-bill-sent-alabama-governor/</u>

Keck, Thomas. (2009), "Beyond Backlash: Assessing the Impact of Judicial Decisions on LGBT Rights", Law & Society Review, 43: 151–186. http://faculty.uml.edu/flewis/keck.pdf

Kriegbaum, Andrew. (2017), "Transgender protection withdrawn", *Inside Higher Edition*, Feb 23, 2017 <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2017/02/23/trump-administration-reverses-title-ix-guidance-transgender-protections</u>

LGBT Rights in Alabama, 2017 http://www.equaldex.com/region/united-states/alabama

Mogul, Joey –Ritchie, Andrea J.- Withlock, Key. (2011), *Queer (in)Justice. The criminalization of LGBT people in US*, Boston Beacon Press

Montgomery, Samantha. A. - Stewart, Abigail. J. (2012), "Privileged Allies in Lesbian and Gay Rights Activism: Gender, Generation, and Resistance to Heteronormativity", *Journal of Social Issues*, 68: 162–177.

Young, Pat - Kohl, Dave- Nicola George - Will Robin, (2016) "Oregon LGBT History since 1970", *Gay and Lesbian Archives of the Pacific West*, <u>https://www.glapn.org/6007historyLG NicolaBTQrights.html</u>

Overview Of Title IX Of The Education Amendments of 1972, 20 U.S.C. A§ 1681 ET. SEQ. (Updated August 7, 2015) <u>https://www.justice.gov/crt/overview-title-ix-education-amendments-1972-20-usc-1681-et-seq</u>

Parks, Casey. (2016) "Oregon court allows person to change sex from female to "non-binary", *The Oregonian*. *Oregonlive*, June 11, 2016 http://www.oregonlive.com/portland/index.ssf/2016/06/oregon court allows person to.html

Peoples, Steve. (2017) *Trump transgender ban nod to Christian conservatives*, US. News, July 27, 2017 <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/politics/articles/2017-07-27/trump-transgender-ban-nod-to-christian-conservatives</u>

Phillips, Amber (2016) *Meet Kate Brown, the 1st openly LGBT person to be elected governor of the a State*, The Washington Post, November 10, 2016 <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/wp/2016/11/10/meet-the-first-openly-gay-person-to-be-elected-governor-of-a-state/?utm_term=.92b7e7465e35</u>

Quinn, Liam (2016), Mother of gang member who killed transgender women of 17, goes online rant blaming victim of "living in sin", The Daily Mail, December 23, 2016 <u>http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-4063192/Mother-gang-member-killed-transgender-teenager-says-victim-sin.html</u>

Report 2015. Mapping LGBT Equality in America

http://www.lgbtmap.org/file/Mapping%20Equality%20for%20LGBT%20Americans%20Post%20SCOTUS.pdf

Roberts, Dan- Siddiqui, Sabrina (2015), *Gay marriage Declare Legal across US in Historic Supreme Court ruling*, The Guardian, June 26, 2016 <u>https://www.theguardian.com/society/2015/jun/26/gay-marriage-legal-supreme-court</u>

Rosenberg, Matt (2017), *The Bible Belt in the United States*, ThoughtCo., <u>https://www.thoughtco.com/the-bible-belt-1434529</u> (updated March 30, 2017).

Savage, Charles - Stolberg Gay, Sheryl (2011), *In Shift, U.S. Says Marriage Act Blocks Gay Rights*, The New York Times, February 24, 2011 <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/24/us/24marriage.html?pagewanted=all</u>

Shear, Michael D. – Savage, Charles (2017), *In one day Trump administration lands three punches against gay rights*, The New York Times, July 27, 2017 <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/27/us/politics/white-house-lgbt-rights-military-civil-rights-act.html?mcubz=0</u>

Sims, Cliff (2016), *Cross-dressing man arrested for filming Alabama woman in public bathroom*, The Yellow Hammer, April 25, 2016 <u>http://yellowhammernews.com/politics-2/cross-dressing-man-arrested-peeping-alabama-woman-mall-bathroom/</u>

Stein, Eeward (2012), *The topography of legal recognition of same-sex relationships*, Family Court Review, 50: 181–204. <u>http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1744-1617.2012.01444.x/full</u>

Terkel, Amanda (2015), *GOP senator sympathizes with Alabama officials who blocked same sex marriage*, The Huffington Post, February 23, 2015 <u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/02/23/richard-shelby-gay-marriage_n_6737908.html</u>

The White House Fact Sheet: Obama Administration's Record and the LGBT Community, The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, June 9, 2016 <u>https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2016/06/09/fact-sheet-obama-administrations-record-and-lgbt-community</u>

Theriault, Denis C. (2015), *Kate Brown signs bill banning conversion therapy for LGBT youth*, The Oregonian, May 19, 2015 <u>http://www.oregonlive.com/politics/index.ssf/2015/05/kate_brown_signs_bill_banning.html</u>

Thoreson, Ryan (2016a), *Toxic homophobia still festers in American Schools*, The Advocate, December 16, 2016 <u>https://www.advocate.com/commentary/2016/12/15/toxic-homophobia-still-festers-americas-schools</u>

Thoreson, Ryan (2016b), *Walking through the hailstorm. Discriminations against LGBT youths in US Schools.* A report, Human Rights Watch, November 2015- May 2016 <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2016/12/07/walking-through-hailstorm/discrimination-against-lgbt-youth-us-schools</u>

Tims, Dana (2014), *Oregon Adds transgender procedures to Oregon Health Plan*, The Oregonian, August 14, 2014 <u>http://www.oregonlive.com/politics/index.ssf/2014/08/oregon_adds_transgender_proced.html</u>

Trappolin Luca – Gasparini, Andrea Wintemute, Robert (2012), *Confronting HOmophobia in Eu. Social and legal implications*, Oxford, Hart Publishers

Wilson, Jason. *The new patriotism: Trumpism beyond Trump.* <u>Overland</u>, No. 225, Summer 2016: 3-8. http://search.informit.com.au/documentSummary;dn=604247069157764;res=IELAPA

US Transgender Report, 2015 http://www.transequality.org/press